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The Thermopolis Main Post office is a one story brick 
and limestone structure on a raised basement. A 
second, attic story, rises from behind the balustraded 
parapet of the main floor. Neo-classical in design, 
the front facade is symmetrically arranged into seven 
bays. Essentially, the facade gives the appearance of 
a five-bay limestone building to which red brick wings 
have been added. Demarked by sandstone corner quoins, 
the wings each contain a single flat-arched window bay. 
The slightly projecting central section, resting atop 
raised limestone-faced platform, is articulated by six 
flat, fluted pilasters with Ionic capitals which flank 
and divide each of the five semicircular-arched bays. 
The centered entry bay is embellished by a broken 
pediment which is supported by scrolled brackets. An 
attic parapet of balustraded limestone over the central 
section and solid brick over the wings terminates the 
facade. A red quarry tile hipped roof with five 
dormers completes the building.

The Thermopolis Post Office is a two-story limestone 
and brick building on a raised basement. The basement 
is constructed of reinforced concrete. Structural 
steel frames the main floor. Red brick and buff- 
colored limestone faces the exposed basement and main- 
floor walls. A low,truncated, hipped roof clad with 
red quarry tile tops the building. Built-up tar 
composition is used on the flat portion. Granite is 
used for the entry stairs.

The front facade (south) is flat and symmetrical in 
elevation. Seven bays divide the facade vertically. 
The five central bays are articulated within a richly 
detailed limestone salient which projects slightly from 
the red brick of the end wings. The corners of the end 
wings are defined by dressed limestone quoins. Dressed 
limestone faces the exposed basement wall and details 
the frieze, cornice, and balustraded parapet of the
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The Thermopolis Post Office is an outstanding example 
of early 1.93ps post office design in the Neo-classical 
mode. Its symmetry, proportion, scale and degree of 
detailing have strong roots in the Beaux-Arts tradition 
that dominated federal architecture during the early 
years of the century. The building is distinguished by 
its richly embellished and crisply articulated 
limestone facade. Having the appearance of a 
scaled-down metropolitan post office, the visual appeal 
belies that fact that it was constructed in a community 
of only 2,100 people. Of particular note is the rhythm 
established by the arched bays, the quality portrayed 
by the finely Grafted stone, and the richness created 
by the design execution. As the city's first federally 
constructed post office, the building symbolizes the 
federal presence and the interaction between the local 
citizens and their representatives in Washington.

The Thermopolis Post Office, a small combined post 
office and federal office building, is an outstanding 
example of the use Neo-Classical design in a public 
building. The facade of abundantly detailed limestone 
against a backdrop of red brick and tile is unique in 
the context of federal architecture in Wyoming. 
Explicit in its rendering of Classical detailing and 
rare in the extensive use of stone, the building has 
only one other equivalent in Wyoming--the massive 1908 
Evanston Post Office and Courthouse which is 
considerably larger in scale. The Thermopolis facade is 
distinguished by five semicircular-arched bays framed 
in molded limestone, pronounced scrolled keystones, 
fluted pilasters topped with Ionic capitals, broken 
pediment frontispiece over the main entry, and 
balustraded parapet.

The design and quality of detailing of the building 
also mark the end of an era in federal design. While 
the building is clearly Beaux-Arts in origin, it fore­ 
tells the modern in its superimposition of an ornate
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central section. The solid brick parapet over the end 
wings is marked by limestone quoins on its corners and 
topped by a limestone coping course. Behind the 
parapet rests a low-rise hipped roof clad with red 
quarry tile shingles. Five dormers topped by segment- 
ally-arched roofs project from the roof in alignment 
over the main floor bays of the central section. The 
sash is double-hung wood with 6-over-6 lights.

The centered entry is accessed by four granite steps 
which rise to a broad red quarry tile intermediate 
landing, then four narrower granite steps, which 
connect the granite approach landing. Square sandstone 
buttresses flank the lower and upper runs. Cast iron 
lamp standards with octagonal lanterns rest atop the 
buttresses of the approach landing. The entry consists 
of double steel-framed glass panel doors (10 lights 
each). Molded limestone surrounds frame the sides of 
the entry. Scrolled brackets support a broken 
pediraented frontispiece. A decorative urn is located 
within the pediment gap. Flat pilasters set outside of 
the surrounds and pediment support a semicircular 
molded arch with a pronounced scrolled keystone. 
Within the arch is a 9-light fan window (glass 
painted). Three sections are formed by thickened 
raullions: three lights enclosed in an interior semi­ 
circular arch and three sections each in the divided 
outer arch. Flat, fluted pilasters divide the entry 
bays from the flanking window bays. Six such pilasters 
divide the bays of the central section. Ionic capitals 
top the pilasters and support a molded entablature.

There are four window bays in the central section, two 
on either side of the entry bay. Except for the lack 
of the pedimented frontispiece, the window bays are 
framed identically to the entry bay. The double-hung 
wood sash is Palladian in motif with 9-over-9 lights in 
the center section and 3-over-3-light sidelights. 
Fanlights identical to those over the entry are located 
over each window. Molded limestone sills are set 
beneath the windows. Recessed limestone panels are 
located beneath the sills.
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As described, the end wings are faced with red brick 
with limestone corner quoins. The window bays are 
centered in the wings and are framed with brick sur­ 
rounds, a flat gauged brick arch with molded limestone 
keystone, and flat limestone sills. As with the 
windows of the central bays, a flat limestone panel is 
located beneath the sills. The sash is double-hung 
wood with 12-over-12 lights. A recessed sandstone 
panel, rectangular in shape, is inset above the window 
bays.

The side facades are identical to each other. The wall 
treatment and detailing is treated similarly to the 
front facade. Limestone faces the exposed basement 
wall and details the corner quoins, plain frieze, 
cornice, and the coping course atop the solid brick 
parapet. Three dormers are located in the roof which 
rises from behind the parapet. The facade is divided 
into four window bays which are framed and configured 
identically to those of the end wings of the front 
facade.

The rear facade contains the rearward projecting 
loading vestibule and loading platform. The vestibule 
is enclosed by red brick with three double-doored 
loading bays providing access to the outside platform. 
The platform is concrete and covered by a flat metal 
roof with projecting marquee. Flanking each side of 
the loading vestibule are two window bays. With the 
exception of the limestone panels beneath the sills and 
above the arches, the windows are identical to those of 
the side facades. The exposed basement wall is faced 
with limestone and the main floor wall with red brick. 
Except for the limestone corner quoins, corner returns, 
and coping, the wall is plain. The roof contains 
paired flat roofed dormers in the center with triplet, 
flat roofed dormers flanking each side. The sash is 
double-hung wood with 6-over-6 lights.
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facade on an otherwise rectangular box. The design 
actually characterizes the late stages of the Beaux- 
Arts as opposed to the modern of the "Starved Classi­ 
cal". Two interesting comparisons which demonstrate 
the progression of 1930s federal design relative to the 
post office can be found in Thermopolis. They are the 
County Courthouse and the Thermopolis Public School 
which were both constructed in 1938 under the Federal 
Emergency Administration of Public Works. These build­ 
ings exhibit Classical symmetry, yet are stripped of 
the historical architectural detailing exhibited by the 
post office. They represent the "Starved Classicism" 
or the final stage of 1930s federal design. As an 
excellent and rare example of its design style and in 
representing the closing stage of a design tradition, 
the Thermopolis Post Office has statewide significance 
under Criterion C.

The building is the city's first federally constructed 
post office and is symbolic of the federal presence and 
the effort of the government to assist small towns 
during a period of economic hardship. Although two 
other buildings were constructed in Thermopolis under 
federal public buildings programs (Public School and 
Courthouse), only the post office provides the visible 
link to the federal government. The post office 
represents the efforts of local citizens through their 
elected representatives in Washington to obtain a 
public building. Considerable effort was also expended 
in the attempt to break the Indiana limestone trust by 
gaining the use of locally quarried sandstone. Even 
though the attempt was unsuccessful it generated 
considerable local involvement in the attempt to 
control the outcome of "their post office". As such 
the building is locally significant under Criterion A.

Thermopolis, with a 1980 population of 4,211, is the 
county seat of Hot Springs County in northwestern 
Wyoming. Hot Springs State Park, constructed around
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the world's largest single mineral hot spring, is 
located adjacent to the city's northwest corner. As a 
result, tourism along with petroleum and agriculture is 
a major sector of the city's economy. Services, retail 
trade, and mining comprise the largest employment 
sectors.

The site of Thermopolis, until the fall of 1897, was 
located in the Wind River Indian Reservation. Through 
an effort of Congressman Frank Mondell, a 10-acre tract 
was purchased from the Shoshone Indians. In the pur­ 
chase agreement the Shoshone chief, Washakie, demanded 
that a portion of the water from the hot springs be set 
aside for free use by all people. As a result, a 
portion of the site was dedicated for Wyoming's first 
state park. The town of Andersonville, which was 
located just outside of the reservation boundaries, 
then moved to the present site of Thermopolis in order 
to be near the springs.

The town grew rapidly and increased from a population 
of 299 in 1900 to 1,524 in 1910. Mineral development 
accounted for early building booms (1905-1908 and 
1914-1917). Copper and magnesium contributed to the 
first boom. The Burlington Northern Railroad opened 
its railroad station in the city in 1911. Oil and 
sulphate of potassium contributed to the later boom. 
In 1920, the population reached 2,095. Although the 
1930 census showed an increase in population to 2,129 
and the population again increased in 1940 to 2,422, no 
expansion took place in the business district or town 
boundaries from mid-1925 to the early 1940s. The city 
showed positive growth to 1960, declined in 1970, and 
has shown modest growth since then.

The Thermopolis Post Office is located on the northeast 
corner of the Arapahoe/5th Street intersection, one 
block north of Broadway which is the main business 
street. An office building with residential structures 
to its north is located adjacent to the post office's 
north side. A modern office building is also located 
adjacent to the east of the post office. Across 5th 
Street to the west is a one-story business block (older
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buildings with wood siding). The modern 1st State Bank 
building is located across Arapahoe Street to the south 
of the post office. To its east is the new county jail 
(concrete) and further east is the Hot Springs County 
Courthouse (3-story brick and stone, Art Deco, 
constructed by Federal Emergency Administration of 
Public Works in 1938).

The downtown Thermopolis historic district is located 
one block south of the post office, along Broadway 
Street between 5th and 6th streets.

The procurement and construction of the Thermopolis 
Post Office was reported locally in the Thermopolis 
Independent Record between 1929 and 1933. The January 
25, 1929 issue of the Independent Record ran the 
headline "Thermopolis Is Designated for New Post 
Office". The article was based on a telegram received 
from Senator F.E. Warren who stated that the Wyoming 
congressional delegation had selected Thermopolis as 
one of two post office sites in Wyoming under the 
Elliott Act of 1926. Green River would receive the 
second allocation.

Another year lapsed before it was again reported that 
Thermopolis would get its new post office building. An 
article of January 31, 1930 stated that the building 
would be constructed shortly. Post office construction 
in Green River and Torrington was also mentioned. On 
April 4th an article announced that construction would 
not begin until 1931. According to the article: "The 
government architecture department is working overtime 
these days in preparation for the construction program 
being advanced by the administration." Good news was 
reported on April 25th when Senator Patrick Sullivan 
announced that $90,000 instead of the previously 
discussed $60,000 would be allocated for the city's 
federal building.
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An article of May 2nd reported a letter that had been 
received by the editor of the Independent Record from 
L.H. Fitzgerald of Denver. Fitzgerald urged use of 
local Wyoming sandstone for the post office. He 
relayed that Senator Sullivan was assisting the 
Colorado delegation in its bid to secure the use of 
Colorado marble for the new Denver building, in the 
attempt to "knock put the Bedford stone trust. ... We 
sincerely hope that Thermopolis will don her fighting 
clothes and prevent the Indiana stone trust from 
capturing your new post office. ... Should the trust 
succeed in capturing the job, your post office will be 
built per mail order route. ... and when finished it 
will be a monument to the Indiana product."

The 4th of July brought the news in the Independent 
Record that the Second Deficiency Bill had passed and 
included $90,000 for a new post office. Bids for the 
post office site were called two weeks later. On 
December 5th, it was announced that the Fred W. Klink 
property had been selected for the post office site. 
The site was one of three offered and was purchased for 
$8,000.

After condemnation proceedings to clear title on the 
site (reported April 24, 1931), workers began clearing 
the site on May 1st. The Mint Cafe, Golden Brothers 
Cleaning Works, the old stone front barn, and the 
Yellowstone Motor Company equipment yard were cleared 
prior to site preparation. On August 28th, the issue 
of using local sandstone was again brought forth. 
Considerable effort had been expended on the part of 
local organizations to secure the use of local stone.

Two articles concerning the post office were included 
in the December 1st issue of the Independent Record One 
reported that work would begin in the next 60 days, and 
the other reported that a local firm had received the 
plumbing contract on the new building. An article of 
December 18th reported that the work would begin in the 
spring. Along with the good news that local labor 
would be used, was the final answer in the stone 
conflict. Bedford limestone would be used rather than
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local stone. "With Thermopolis men working on the 
project there will be little unemployment here in the 
spring and summer in the building lines."

In one last attempt to use local stone, the building 
contractor, James R. Parr of Chadron, Nebraska, made an 
appeal to the state board of commerce, to no avail, 
however (reported on January 22, 1932). Articles of 
June 10th and June 17th announced the upcoming 
cornerstone laying ceremony that would be held on the 
evening of June 17th. The "impressive ceremony" was 
reported on June 24th. Judge Percy W. Metz of Basin 
delivered the primary address, the Masons conducted the 
ceremony, and the high school band played several 
selections. A large crowd attended.

As reported in March 31, 1933, work on the post office 
came to a halt. F.E. Haynes, federal construction 
engineer, halted all work and took possession of the 
building. The Parr Company was unable to complete the 
work. Finally, work was completed in April. On April 
28th, Postmaster Charles M. Hett was readying his staff 
to move into the building on the next Saturday. The 
building was described as "very beautiful and very 
conveniently arranged". The County Agent, USGS, and 
IRS would occupy the second floor offices.
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